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Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education virtual meeting held January 21, 2021 at 7:00 p.m.  
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    T. Vadas  
D. Leidlein                               12 Staff 
J. Vouros                  2 Press   

 R. Harriman-Stites         Public by phone 
 D. Zukowski  
  
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. and stated it was being recorded and being live 
streamed. 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to interview 
the candidate for the Director of Technology position and invited Dr. Rodrigue and Dennis 
Colclough.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

Item 1 – EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Executive session ended at 7:30 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Action on Candidate for Director of Technology Position 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education appoint Dennis Colclough as Director of 
Technology effective on or about February 22, 2021.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Mr. Delia was in full support of Mr. Colclough and was very impressed with answers to his 
questions.  He is looking forward to his expertise to serve the children of Newtown. 
Dr. Rodrigue welcomed Mr. Colcough, was very please he was joining our team, and thanked 
the members of the committee and Al Miles who was on the second interview.   
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Ku was very impressed with him and was looking forward to him joining our district. 
Mr. Colclough was excited for the opportunity and the process to fill this position.  He 
appreciated the interview committee which included a variety of members including Al Miles.  It 
gives him an understanding of the core foundation Newtown has. 
 
Item 4 – Special Education Budget 
Deb Petersen began her presentation by stating that her staff from teachers to paras, BTs, 
nurses and supervisors are amazing and they rose to the challenge since March.  She also 
thanked Mrs. Uberti and Dr. Purcaro for reaching out to teachers and taking into account the 
special education department which was very much appreciated. 
 
Mrs. Petersen spoke about the special education enrollment over the past five years.  Currently 
we have 642 special education students with 20 pulled for home schooling until next year.  The 
number changes almost daily.  We have 38 new students to the district with special education 
needs.     
 
Mr. Delia asked for an explanation on the law regarding how we are not allowed to reduce 
dollars in this area. 
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Mrs. Petersen said that under the IDEA Grant we get money for special education but you 
cannot reduce that amount for the next year and you have to use the funds.  You can’t spend 
less than you did the year before.   
 
This year she asked for two special education teachers for the middle school which goes with 
the new schedule to provide co-teaching which is also new.  She also asked for a teacher at 
Middle Gate because they received more students identified this year.  They have 63 students 
with 11 in the referral process.  We anticipate 150 students for ESY so we would like an 
additional supervisor for the 16 days of summer school.   
 
Mr. Delia asked why there was no increase for training or professional development if adding 
staff members. 
Mrs. Petersen said the staff will come to her when they find training they want to attend.  We 
have had enough funds in our budget to take care of training.  No one has reached out so far.   
 
Ms. Zukowski noted that she has two online packages but some of the others are in the 
curriculum budget and asked if it was because her budget is completely within the special 
education budget. 
Mrs. Petersen said that Everyday Speech is in her budget. We did move some of our staff to 
digital evaluations and we bought ipads for this.  Technology is paid for from her budget. 
 
Ms. Zukowski referred to the special education contingency of $100,000.  The goal said there 
would be one on a 5-year average which was around $400,000 and asked if we were going to 
keep the $100,000 or increase it to $400,000. 
Mrs. Vadas said we have the previous five-year average.  Roughly $300,000 was put in place 
three years ago which was supposed to offset the TBDs.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said she would be open to increasing it.  It wasn’t specific to anything but 
to be there to plan for the future.  We’ve had to fight to keep that contingency every year and 
was not sure if now was the time to have that conversation.   
Mrs. Vadas clarified that the average amount was $226,000 over the last five years.   
 
Mr. Delia asked if we add the middle school special education teachers, would that help the 
students exit special education when they get to high school. 
Mrs. Petersen said she doesn’t think they would exit from special education but sees them 
being more prepared for high school.  By adding the special education teachers to the clusters it 
allows these students the opportunity to take a language or art classes.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked how much we have used of the contingency money for this year. 
Mrs. Vadas said we haven’t use any of it yet.   
 
Item 5 – Pupil Personnel Budget 
Mrs. Petersen stated she has not asked for additional staffing.  Some grants have sunsetted so 
we are waiting to hear from NOVO and another grant.  For Medicaid funds we don’t receive a lot 
of money so it takes a few years for the money to build up to be able to fund a position. $22,366 
of the counselor position salary was provided through the Covid Relief Fund. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites was concerned about social emotional learning and asked if she feels we 
have the staff resources and Professional Development to adequately support the students. 
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Mrs. Petersen has the same concerns.  We have seen a rise in student anxieties so we are 
contracting with outside resources to work with students at home.  She is confident in the staff 
professional development to help.     
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if there was an area needing more support. 
Mrs. Petersen stated that we have the staff we need right now but we don’t know what next year 
will bring.  The decision for an outplacement is not taken lightly.  We get very creative to try to 
keep students in our district.  Those numbers go up and down.   
 
Item 6 – Health Budget 
Anne Dalton thanked the Board for their support in this difficult year which has given the nurses 
enough time and staffing to step up to the challenges.  She is very proud of them.  We have had 
extra staffing in the elementary schools due to the virus to help in our isolation rooms in three of 
our schools.  They have had additional time so they could help with contact tracing.  There is a 
nursing position moving from the middle school to the high school which is due to following a 
student who needs one-on-one nursing care.   
 
Ms. Zukowski referred to page 142 and asked why the extra time was carried forward. 
Mrs. Dalton said it does not reflect the extra time we had for Covid. 
Mrs. Vadas said we transferred money into the nursing account for additional coverage.  That 
amount is for the additional time they are working.   
 
Mrs. Dalton said the nurses have worked more than a seven-hour day for a long time as one 
needs to be in school once buses have cleared to be available if there are any issues on buses. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if the intent was to go to an eight-hour day. 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that we moved this forward and has talked to the nurses’ union about this 
prior to Covid.  We want to carry that forward. 
 
Mr. Delia thanked Mrs. Dalton for all she and her staff have done this year and asked if there 
was anything she didn’t ask for that she thinks she will need. 
Mrs. Dalton hoped to return to normalcy by next fall but if not we will continue to need help.  We 
are okay right now. 
 
Item 7 – Newtown High School Budget 
Dr. Longobucco thanked her staff at Newtown High School who have risen to the occasion and 
also thanked her nursing staff so much for all they have done.  The budget drivers include 
having needs based on the high school and district strategic plans and objects as well as state 
mandates, to ensure all programs have adequate resources, to have technology and platforms 
to ensure online access and equity to all students, to monitor class size and enrollment across 
the disciplines, and be aware of contractual increases.  She also spoke about the Capstone 
Project for seniors. 
 
Ms. Zukowski inquired about the co-taught classes and Dr. Longobucco assured the Board that 
we always try to keep this level classes smaller and the students are being well-served as we 
have good teachers in these classes. 
 
Matt Memoli thanked Dr. Rodrigue, Dr. Longobucco and the Board for their support of the 
athletics program.   
 
Item 8 – Curriculum Budget 
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Mrs. Uberti thanked the incredible staff, teachers, support staff and paras, as well as 
administrators, for their dedication to help us move forward.  The curriculum budget is broken 
down into four sections which include staff and curriculum development, staff training provided 
by outside consultants, contracted services, and textbooks.  Some reductions include moving 
the K-6 FLES teachers into the school budgets, payment for two para professional development 
days has been absorbed into the para salaries, next year’s professional development will 
require less coverage for teachers during the school day, K-5 math training is included with the 
purchase of a new resource, there is only attendance at two local conferences, less supplies are 
need for science now, and duplication of some memberships will be in school budgets.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if online courses would be in the curriculum or schools budgets. 
Mrs. Uberti said historically they have been spread out.  The ones in her budget are hinged to 
go across grades and some include the high school but most are multi-level.  Seesaw is for 
Kindergarten and grade one so that might be moved to the school budgets.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites noted that we have spoken about an equity audit on the curriculum in 
PEAC and asked if that was looked at to add to the budget and how we can support that 
process going forward.  There is also public support for doing that. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said that has been discussed and we are waiting for the new position to be filled to 
work on a plan for that.  We also have a committee in place to help achieve that.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue thanked the administrator at the meeting this evening. 
Mrs. Ku also thanked everyone for being there and all staff members in terms of dealing with 
this Covid year. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:21 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      _____________________________________ 
             Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
          Secretary 
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